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Welcome to the Spring 2021 Newsletter 

Welcome to the FoDA Spring 2021 Newsletter and let us hope this truly is a new Spring and we can 

start meeting in person all over our wonderful County and sharing on the ground rather than the 

screen our local  knowledge . 

 

FoDA has become increasingly aware of  community archives in many villages and towns across the 

County and has responded positively to overtures from DHS that we offer a joint membership to local 

groups. FoDA does not have many local affiliations and this way we can greatly increase these; we 

have much to offer by way of advice and support to local archive projects. Proposals will go to our 

AGM in November to introduce the joint affiliated societiesô membership next year. 

 

Meanwhile enjoy this newsletter. 

 

       Katharine Chant, FoDA Chair 

 

 

Dates for your Diary ï Forthcoming Conferences 
 

The 2021 FoDA Annual General Meeting will be held on Thursday 4 November 2021 at the Devon 

Rural Archive ï details to follow. 
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Joint DRA/DHS/FoDA Conference: Dr Ian Mortimer, The chief rents of Moretonhampstead, 1639-

1840: how to use a problematic source.  Cancelled for 2020, now arranged for Thursday 2 September  

2021 at 7 p.m. at Devon Rural Archive. 

 

 

Obituary  
 

Mary Ravenhill  

 

Mary Ravenhill was a long-standing member of the Friends of Devonôs Archives who, with Margery 

Rowe ï Devonôs former County Archivist, who pre-deceased her by less than a year ï co-authored  

two books which were published by the Friends during the organisationôs early years.  These were 

Early Devon Maps, published in 2000, and Maps of Georgian Devon, published in 2002.  These, 

however, were only precursors to their Magnum Opus, Devon Maps and Map-Makers, published by 

the Devon and Cornwall Record Society and one of the finest gazetteers of English county maps ever 

produced.  From the mid-1990s until a few years ago, Margery Rowe and Mary Ravenhill became 

very familiar to staff in archive searchrooms in Devon and beyond. 

 

Mary Ravenhillôs husband William (1919-1995) was Professor of Geography at Exeter University and 

a renowned expert on the history of cartography.  His influence on her is epitomised by the books to 

which she contributed. 

 

Mary Ravenhill died on 1st January 2021 at the age of 92.  

   
 

Update from the Membership Secretary 
 
So far in 2021 we have 161 members, 108 individual members, 13 Family members (counted as 26), 

10 Groups and 17 Life members. 

  

Two new members have joined us since January, and I welcome Rosemary Payne and Desmond 

Atkinson. 

  

Sadly, I have been informed that two of our existing members have passed away: our Life member, 

Mary Ravenhill, and Julia Sharp. Their families have our sympathy. 

 

Peter Towey, Membership Secretary 

 

 

SW Heritage Trust Report 
 

 
Report for FODA newsletter 

May 2021 

 

The pandemic has continued to have a significant effect on the Devon Archives and Local Studies 

Service.  We were pleased to reopen our services in the autumn but have had further periods of 

closure of our searchrooms in November 2020 and from the start of January to mid-April 2021.  
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However, we are delighted to be able to welcome people again, with our services reopening under the 

same Covid-19 safe systems as we operated in the autumn. 

 

Staff have continued to work from home and a huge amount of project work has been going on, as 

well as responding to very high levels of enquiries, research and copying requests.  We have 

responded to these as efficiently as possible within the constraints caused by the lockdowns. 

 

The Friends of Devonôs Archives have again generously supported a new acquisition, enabling us to 

purchase the account book of William Walrond (1610-c. 1667), a member of the Walrond family of 

Bradfield House, near Uffculme. We also received support from the Friends of the National Libraries 

to support this acquisition. See our blog for further details: https://swheritage.org.uk/news/walrond-

account-book/. 

 

Some important audio archives relating to Devon are being digitised through the Unlocking Our 

Sound Heritage Project, which is a national project being led by the British Library.  This will help 

with the long term preservation of these collections, and we are planning events relating to these 

collections to coincide with Heritage Open Days in September (keeping our fingers crossed that 

people will be able to attend events at this point). 

Staff at both the North Devon Record Office and the Devon Heritage Centre have continued to work 

on creating an electronic location index, which will help greatly in providing access to collections.  

We are also busy testing the new version of our digital preservation system, which looks after digital 

archives.  Technology is developing so fast in this area that the new system that was introduced in 

2017 is already being superseded.  We are benefitting from the work being done by Cade Simpson, 

who has joined us as a trainee as part of The National Archiveôs Bridging the Digital Gap scheme.  

Find out more about what he is doing on our website, https://swheritage.org.uk/archives/news/cade-

simpson-bridging-the-digital-gap-trainee.  

A project is also underway in collaboration with the University of Exeter and schools in Torquay to 

use digital technology to help primary school pupils use archives to learn about their local area.  We 

are excited about the possibilities of this project, which will help bring archives to the next generation. 

Suzanne Brown, a long-standing member of the team at the Devon Heritage Centre, retired in 

December after 17 years of service.  She was a welcoming presence for thousands of visitors to the 

Heritage Centre over the years.  With the easing of the lockdown we have been able to undertake 

recruitment, and two new members of staff will be joining the public service team over the next 

couple of months. 

 

Online engagement has continued to be really important over the past few months.  The Trustôs 

Lockdown Lecture series reached audiences of over 300 at a time, with people joining  from at least 

three continents, and a very keen researcher got up in what was the middle of the night in their 

country to join one of our online Q&A research sessions. 

Applications for funding have continued to be an important priority and the Trust has been successful 

in applying for further Covid-19 Culture Recovery Fund money, as well as funding to support 

projects.  This is a cause for optimism as we gradually open up services and welcome more people 

back to do research and to enjoy events. 

 

Janet Tall, Head of Archives & Learning 

Irene Andrews, Devon Archives & Local Studies Manager 

 

 

https://swheritage.org.uk/news/walrond-account-book/
https://swheritage.org.uk/news/walrond-account-book/
https://swheritage.org.uk/archives/news/cade-simpson-bridging-the-digital-gap-trainee
https://swheritage.org.uk/archives/news/cade-simpson-bridging-the-digital-gap-trainee
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Devon Archives and Local Studies: Documents Purchased with 

the assistance of the Friends of Devonôs Archives, 2020-2021 

 

Over the past year the Friends have once again provided financial assistance with the acquisition of 

several more documents, all of which are valuable additions to our collections. 

 

Last autumn I reported on our purchase of a Tudor court roll for Bampton, and this was supplemented 

in November by the acquisition of a superb 17th century account book which belonged to William 

Walrond (1610-c1667), a member of the Walrond family of Bradfield House, near Uffculme. 

The volumeôs original leather cover and binding are in excellent condition.  The cover bears the arms 

of the Walrond family, and is monogrammed with William Walrondôs initials.  The volumeôs early 

pages are mainly taken up with a range of Latin quotations and aphorisms and an indication that it 

first came into William Walrondôs possession in 1634.  However, the main series of estate accounts 

begins in 1650, and the majority of the rest of the book records the daily business of an English rural 

estate in the years which followed the English Civil War. 

 

Entries record wages paid to estate employees and rent received from tenants, as well as money paid 

out for a wide range of estate and personal expenses.  These include parochial poor rates and tithes 

and aspects of livestock management, but also more extensive and expensive undertakings such as 

ówhat it cost me to repaire Woodhouse, since my father suffered it to bee ruinedô.  This precedes a 

detailed account of the renovation of part of the house in the years following 1647, including 

payments for such items as lead, nails and linseed oil, and money paid to masons, carpenters and 

plasterers. 

 

There are also numerous references to grist and fulling mills, the purchase of furniture (ópayd for a 

side Table at Tyvertonô) and clothing (ópayd for a hatt at Exonô), while there is the additional 

inclusion of a survey of the Bradfield estate, undertaken by Edmund Crosse of Kentisbeare in 

February 1650. 

 

In addition to the Friends of Devonôs Archives, we received a grant from the Friends of the National 

Libraries.  We are immensely grateful to both organisations, as well as Graham York, the antiquarian 

book dealer in Honiton who brought the volume to our attention. 

 

In April of this year the Friendsô Membership Secretary, Peter Towey, alerted us to a bound 18th 

century manuscript list of the patrons of parishes in the Diocese of Exeter.  After discussions with 

Exeter Cathedral Archives it was mutually decided that the Devon Heritage Centre would be the most 

appropriate repository for the volume and we bought it with generous donations from the Friends and 

the Kent Kingdon Bequest.  We are grateful to the Treasurer of the Friends, Ian Maxted, for arranging 

the Kent Kingdon grant. 

 

In addition to these items, the Friends also contributed to the purchase of some 19th century Annual 

Reports of Wonford House Hospital in Exeter by the Devon and Exeter Medical Heritage Trust, 

which it is hoped will be loaned to the Devon Heritage Centre once they have been digitised. 

 

     Brian Carpenter 

     Devon Archives and Local Studies Service  
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